At An Audit Meeting / Work Session
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 28th day of September, 2005
Roll Call:                        Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                         George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                         Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                         James E. Manley, Councilman

                                         Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

Also Present:                  Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh                

                                         James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                         Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                         Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Elizabeth Greene, Receiver of Taxes

2.    Moment of Silence

3.    Additional Items for the Agenda

      8b. 3rd Installment School Tax Bill 
      11.  Executive Session:  Proposed Acquisition of Real Property

4.    Approval of Audit

      Councilmen Woolsey, Manley, Piaquadio and Benedict questioned vouchers 4399 
      and 4589.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Audit in the amount of 

      $1,032,875.52, with the exception of vouchers 4399 and 4589, seconded by 

      Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
5.    Presentation:  Cornwall Builders / Stewart Avenue Senior Citizen Project

      Supervisor Booth said the residents who border this proposed project are here tonight 

      to hear the explanation of this project at the request of the Town Board and to give 

      any input they have to the developer.  Harry Lipstein, owner of Cornwall Builders, 

      explained that this project has been evolving for about five or six years.  The property 
      has twelve acres and is zoned IB, which is Industrial Business.  Over the years Mr. 
      Lipstein has been approached by a number of different users which he has resisted 
      because he feels this type of project is more doable for this area.  He doesn’t feel a 
      manufacturing plant or a warehouse would be appropriate for this area because its 
      more of a residential area.  Another use for the IB Zoning is Senior Housing.  There 
      are some challenges for this project because it is surrounded by single family homes.  
      One of the pros on this project is after the building is built, ten acres will stay forever 
      woodland.  The second pro is for seniors there will be a path to the back of the 
      shopping center.  The walking path will take you from Stewart Ave. which will be a 
      plus for the Seniors at the Jewish Community Center.  They will be able to utilize this 
      path also.  This project is centrally located near Route 84, the Thruway, the 
      Newburgh Mall and the bus terminal.  Seniors historically do not add to the school 
      system, they pay their taxes and this would be a low impact use.  If this senior project 
      doesn’t come to fruition then Mr. Lipstein said he could go another route and build a 
      manufacturing / warehouse building.  He doesn’t want to, but he will if need be.  Mr. 
      Lipstein feels anything that is built in this area will affect the neighbors but he will go 
      out of his way to minimize the impact this project will make.  Mr. Lipstein will meet 
      with the residents about the buffer for their property.  He will take away ten parking 
      spaces in the back of the building to accommodate the property owners in the back 
      and he will shave off two apartments from the left corner of the building to 
      accommodate the other property owner.  Mr. Lipstein is willing to accommodate the 
      residents in any way possible to be good neighbors.  After Mr. Lipstein meets with 
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      the residents of the area and they come to an agreement on the buffer, he will be 
      invited back for the Town Board’s decision.
6.    Highway:  Replace Laborer Position

      This is a request from Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to start the process 

      to fill a laborer position that is now available, September 22, 2005, due to the 
      retirement of Robert Sarvis.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize Darrell Benedict, 

      Highway Superintendent, to start the hiring process for a laborer position, seconded 

      by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

7.    Police:  Purchase of Vehicle

      This is a request from Chief Charles Kehoe to purchase one 2006 Dodge ½ ton 

      regular cab long box 4x4 pickup truck from New York State bid.  Funds for this 

      purchase are included in account #3120.2 and from a $15,000.00 grant we received 

      from New York State.  The total cost for this vehicle is $16,994.00.  This vehicle will 
      replace two old military pickups that need to be retired.  

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the purchase of one 2006 

      Dodge ½ ton regular cab long box 4x4 pickup truck at a cost of $16,994.00, from 

      New York State bid, which is in the budget line item 3120.0, seconded by 

      Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

8.    Receiver of Taxes

      a. County Charge Back of 2005 Taxes
      This is a request from Elizabeth Greene, Receiver of Taxes, to ask the Town Board 

      whether or not to pay back the amounts having to do with certiorari that have been 

      settled during the year.  This year the amount is $6,242.34.  The deadline to pay 

      Orange County is Friday September 30, 2005.  This amount is combined with the 

      Town Highway and Consolidated Water I & Consolidated Water II.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to pay Orange County back $6,242.34 

      from certiorari settlements this year, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      b. 3rd Installment School Tax Bill 2004-2005

      Elizabeth Greene, Receiver of Taxes, explained this item.  This is the 3rd installment 

      of the 2004-2005 school tax bill for property we acquired from Webb Properties 

      when Unity Place was dedicated to the Town.  The amount of the bill is $411.74 and 

      is due on Friday, September 30, 2005.. 

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to pay the 3rd installment of the school 

      tax bill in the amount of $411.74 for the property we acquired from Webb Properties 

      when Unity Place was dedicated to the Town, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

9.    Engineering
      a. Blue Sky Drainage District

      The engineer for this project, John Tarolli, could not be here tonight, so an assistant  

      came forward.  This subdivision is located on Rock Cut Road.  It is 665 feet to the 

      end of the pavement.  The drainage facilities that need to be maintained are two catch 
      basins and a dry swale and a detention area.  The drainage is so close to the road 

      because by state law we are required to be able to treat and detain as much run off 
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      water as we possibly can and because the road is pitched back by County standards.  

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, asked how many feet of the road drains toward Rock 

      Cut Road.  460 feet drains towards Rock Cut Road was the answer.  The detention 
      facilities are ten feet wide at the base, with one being one hundred ten feet long and 
      the another one is ninety nine feet long.  Councilman Woolsey asked about the safety 
      and beautification of these facilities.  There will be a four foot chain link fence that is 
      black vinyl coated around each of the dry swale detention areas, which was required 
      by the Planning Board, and there will also be proper screening.  This project has 
      received conditional final approval from the Planning Board.  Jim Osborne, Town 
      Engineer, suggested to the Town Board that after we approve these drainage districts 
      then we should go out to bid for the maintenance of these districts.  This way we can 
      charge the expenses to the individual drainage districts without burdening our 
      Highway Department either financially or in manpower.  Councilman Manley said 
      these drainage districts wouldn’t be bad if they were maintained.  Mr. Osborne said 
      that is why he suggests having a maintenance agreement for them whether they are 
      public or private.  The changes in the stormwater regulations and the concerns about 
      maintenance is why we have been going almost solely with public districts so we will 
      have direct control when the maintenance gets done, without relying on someone to 
      make the decision and spend money.  Councilman Manley said he would like to see 
      these drainage areas properly screened, so when you drive through it is appealing to 
      the eye.  Mr. Osborne explained that there is a requirement for the chain link fence to 
      be installed for safety reasons and there is nothing to say that the person who buys 
      that particular house can’t plant greenery to screen the drainage from his view.  Mark 
      Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained the issues you are bringing up (for example 
      the fencing) are  Planning Board issue.  The other point that has been made in the 
      Comprehensive Plan in reference to detention basins is stagnation of water.  To 
      clarify this matter, if these facilities are able to operate properly during the 
      construction phase, stagnation should not be an issues.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, 
      said you can’t say that.  There was a conversation with conflicting requirements.  The 
      Department of Environmental Conservation says these detention basins are required 
      for stormwater and they are also requiring that they are potentially wet basins.  Before 
      the Stormwater Phase II regulations came out they allowed dry detention basins, 
      which would essentially drain after twenty four to forty eight hours.  You have the 
      DEC saying you need wet bottom detention basins and the Department of Health 
      concerned about West Nile Virus from mosquitoes.  Mr. Taylor asked what the means 
      of addressing this are:  is it aeration, fountains or treatment?  Mr. Osborne said that 
      the Orange County Board of Health determines the treatment of the West Nile Virus 
      if it necessary.  If you drive through the Town and look at detention basins you see 
      blue dots, that means the Department of Health has treated them.  Our Highway 
      Department gives the Department of Health an inventory when asked how many 
      retention areas we have in the Town.  The Engineer explained that the detention basin 
      designed for this project is the dry detention which will hold the water for twenty four 
      hours or a little longer when we have had significant rain.  The Engineer was asked to 
      make sure he can answer any and all questions the public might have for you at the 
      Public Hearing on Monday night.
      c. Fini Drainage District
      This subdivision is on Route 32 just past East Road on the right hand side.  This 
      facility is basically the same as the first project.  There are two facilities with one area 
      being a sand filter retention area, with the same maintenance.  There are catch basins 
      along the road.  Councilman Manley asked what guarantee would there be if they 

      decide to widen Route 32.  There is no guarantee.  Councilman Woolsey has the 
      same question as with the first project:  safety (fencing) and beautification 
      (screening).   There are ten lots in this subdivision.  Councilman Piaquadio explained 
      that this has come up before about fencing and the possibility of the Town imposing a 
      law about this and maybe we can incorporate the use of screening.  Supervisor Booth 
      explained that right now we can address this by sending a letter to the Planning Board 
      asking them to have Karen Arent, their Landscape Architect, address these concerns 
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      of the screening.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that a few years back the 
      Department of Environmental Conservation pointed to the Town of Newburgh’s 
      stormwater regulations as a model for everyone else to use.  Stormwater Phase II 
      came in and said you have to have a law.  We had a law that covered 75 – 80% of 
      what was required.  So our law needs to be tweaked.  We are on the leading edge.  
      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, will consult with Karen Arent, Planning Board 

      Landscape Architect, and if she recommends something in reference to the screening 

      then she will contact you prior to Monday night’s meeting.

      b. Candlestick Hill Drainage District

      This development is located on Candlestick Hill and consists of eighteen lots.  The 

      development has intersecting roads:  Madison Rose Court and Utopia Way.  We are 

      going to use the existing swales and the water will drain into a vortex filter.  The 

      vortex filter is like a septic tank, it separates the potable water and sediments out of 
      the water.  They are doing improvements along the roadway swales, a couple of catch 

      basins because the drainage was very poor in this area.  The lower road has a stream 

      going along the side of it, which has been piped from the end of the road, to a swale 

      further down, to a holding pond which is by Lattintown Road, to an existing culvert.  

      The culvert is being changed and improved.  Councilman Woolsey asked if the 

      changing of the culvert was discussed with the Highway Superintendent and the 
      engineer said it was.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that the preliminary 
      approval was given by Pat Hines, Planning Board Consultant.  Darrell Benedict, 
      Highway Superintendent, and Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, consulted about the 
      replacement of the pipes across Lattintown Road due to a potential conflict with the 
      Town of Newburgh’s twenty inch water main.  They had to go from two thirty inch 
      round pipes to a  elliptical pipe to avoid the conflict.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the 
      Town, asked if the vortex chamber will be dedicated to the Town and the engineer 
      said yes.  The cost maintenance for this district is approximately $9,000.00 per year 

      which includes cleaning of the catch basins, cleaning the vortex, and checking the 

      vegetation.  The Department of Environmental Conservation has a schedule of what 

      should be done on a yearly basis.  The Engineer took that schedule and took out  

      what applied to this district and came up with their own schedule and the estimated 

      cost.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, looked over the estimate and he said it looks 

      reasonable.  Once we have a routine maintenance and get bid prices, you will be able 

      to adjust the annual fee.  This is the initial fee to get started.  The Engineer explained 

      that there is a berm that can not be screened.  Mr. Osborne explained that the same 
      thing goes for this Engineer.  Karen Arent, Planning Board Landscape Architect, 
      will review this and if she recommends something in reference to the screening, she 

      will contact the Engineer prior to Monday night’s meeting.       
      d. City of Newburgh Wastewater Treatment Plant Expansion Phase II

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that he asked representatives from O’Brien 

      and Gere to come forward for this item.  (Attached is proposal from O’Brien & Gere.)  

      The request for this proposal was from the Town Board, who wanted to identify what 

      future outside users’ costs or charges should be.  We have the potential for another 2 

      MGD expansion of the City of Newburgh Plant.  We have that right by contract, and 

      the need for that expansion could occur depending on the growth of the Town of 

      Newburgh in ten to twenty years.  It took fifteen years to use up the first 2MGD.  

      We have a mechanism in place now where if people are outside the district, they  
      have to pay an outside user fee to get service and that outside user fee goes into a 
      Capital Reserve account that is used primarily for the plant expansion and other 
      capital projects to the district.  O’Brien & Gere toured the plant with Mr. Osborne to 
      take a look at the possibilities of a plant expansion.  They prepared this proposal   

      based on the tour  Pete Gibbons and Sam Beetenotz, from O’Brien & Gere, explained  

      the proposal they submitted.  They are a Syracuse, New York based company that has 

      been established for sixty years.  They specialize in wastewater treatment only.   They 
      have proposed to not to construct the facility below ground but to add to the existing 
      facility.  They will contact the Department of Environmental Conservation to 

      see the future regulations.  They may become more stringent.  There will be a 

      workshop that will explain everything we are proposing in detail which Jim Osborne, 
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      Town Engineer, the Town Board and the City of Newburgh would have to attend.  

      The fee associated with the work would depend on the accuracy of the cost estimate.    
      Mr. Osborne said his estimate is between twelve to twenty years.  The purpose of this 

      is to try to have a basis for setting the outside user fee and in what direction the 

      Town wants to go.  It would be impossible or fool hearted to not include the City of 

      Newburgh in any more of the discussions because ultimately they have to approve 

      whatever expansion we propose for their facility.  Therefore if they are not 
      comfortable with what we are proposing or the technology we are proposing, it would 

      be a waste of time and effort to proceed in that direction.  Mr. Osborne feels it is 

      essential that the City of Newburgh be involved in this decision.  Councilman Manley 

      asked what the current capacity of the plant is at this time?  Mr. Osborne said the 
      rated capacity will be nine million gallons per day.  The Town uses 3.8 million a day 
      and the City of Newburgh utilizes the rest.  Councilman Manley asked what if the 
      City of  Newburgh has a heavy water user come in and they need to utilize some of 
      our 3.8, what do we do?  Mr. Osborne said he doesn’t believe they have the right to 
      do that.  They would be in violation of their contract.  Mr. Osborne said he has had 
      conversations with Bill Hauser, the City of Newburgh’s Engineer, and they don’t 
      have a lot of potential for growth.  Walking through the site, O’Brien & Gere 

      suggested that instead of aeration basins, which was the original proposal for the next 

      expansion, adding a plastic media to the aeration basin and increasing the aeration 
      treatment, which is one component of a string of components.  The original plant 

      was built in the mid 1960’s and through the course of these past thirty some years, 

      technology has advanced.  Mr. Osborne recommends using a company that deals with 

      only wastewater treatment design.  We want someone who is knowledgeable about 
      current technology and does it for municipalities where it is critical that it works.  
      Councilman Piaquadio asked if the lines to the City plant will accommodate six   

      million more gallons a day?  Mr. Osborne said they have looked into this and he is 

      pretty confident that the capacity in the trunk lines is there.  We feed into an 

      interceptor at the City line and there was an hydraulic analysis conducted to show that 

      we have the capacity for not only this expansion but the next one.  We need to decide 

      what level of accuracy do we want O’Brien & Gere to gauge their study on.  The 
      census of the Board is 70%.  Mr. Osborne asked how beneficial will this study be for 

      the Town and to set the outside user fees?  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said 

      this study is in the Town’s favor.  Councilman Manley asked if after the study was 

      completed and paid for and we have our outside user fee at say $4,000.00 and 

      that is based on the 70% accuracy, but the Town wanted to get closer to the 100% can 

      we add to that fee and justify that in court if challenged?  Mr. Taylor said that is a 

      very fuzzy area and he doesn’t know the answer.  Supervisor Booth asked Mr. 

      Beetenotz if, after the study, would you give us the range or is it something we need 
      to tell you.  Mr. Beetenotz said they would give the range and at this time a 30% level 
      of accuracy.  At that time we could figure out what the outside user fee would be.  
      The Board would like O’Brien & Gere to take the information from tonight and put it 
      to a dollar figure and then come back to the Board with that figure.  
      e. Grand Avenue North Culvert:  Discussion of Bids

      Greg Harden and Joe Tolesko, representatives for Clark Patterson Associates, came 
      forward for this item.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that we had a rebid on 
      this project and again it came in over the Engineer’s estimate.  One bid came in at 

      $635,000.00 and the low bidder, who was also the low bidder the first time around, 

      came in at $585,900.00.  The first time around, the bid was $552,000.00.  The bid 
      actually went up since the first time.  Many plans were taken out but we received only 

      two bids. If we received more then two bids then we would have a better sense of the 

      actual market value.  Mr. Osborne explained that we have a bond in the amount of 
      $482,500.00.  Mr. Tolesko explained that he got in touch with the low bidder, Hudson 

      Canyon Construction who are out of Millwood, New York, to see if they could come 
      down on some of the costs.  They came down to $109,000.00 which consists of  

      credits for $20,000.00 for guide rail, $65,000.00 for the reconstruction of the top 

      roadway which has been completed already, $10,000.00 for decorative masonry 
      work, $5,000.00 for wrought iron picket fencing at the top of the stone head walls, 

      and chain link fencing which ran on the east side of the culvert for $9,000.00.  Mr. 

Audit Meeting / Work Session          September 28, 2005          Pg. 6

      Osborne explained that items like the guide rail would have to be referred back to the 

      Highway Department so they could include these items in their bid process.  We have 

      had to pay an engineering fee of about $37,000.00, which came out of the Bond 

      already.  We still have to pay for inspection fees.  Mr. Tolesko explained that there is 

      $25,000.00 in contingency money in there.  The reduction of the bid helps give all the 
      money to the contract but we still need between $75,000.00 to $85,000.00.  

      Councilman Woolsey asked if these items were necessary and Mr. Osborne said 

      eventually we will need to do them.  Mr. Osborne said these prices are mind boggling 

      but with a couple of events, the reconstruction of Iraq and now the reconstruction of 

      New Orleans and Mississippi, prices will rise in construction and materials.  Mr. 
      Osborne explained again that the Bond will pay for the construction cost, but how are 
      we going to pay for the engineering and construction inspections?  Councilman 

      Manley asked if we could use prefab structures for this project and Mr. Tolesko 

      explained that they are building a new structure within the existing brick arch.  They 

      will be building out concrete walls on the existing stone abutments and on top of that 

      they will run an aluminum plate and the void will be pressure grouted.  Councilman 

      Manley asked if the whole thing could be torn out and a new concrete bridge 

      constructed.  Mr. Osborne said the slope is easily 200 feet.  Bottom line is, we need to 

      address the structural integrity of this culvert.  It has been flagged in reports saying 

      that portions of this structure are severely deteriorated.  We still need to figure out 
      where to get the additional financing for the engineering cost, the construction 

      inspection and the additional surveys needed for easements.  Clark Patterson said they 

      will check to see if there are grants out there to help with the financing.  Mr. Osborne 

      said that Mr. Taylor could check to see if there was a permissive referendum with the 

      original resolution and then the Board could pass an additional bonding amount.  Mr. 

      Osborne explained that the Accountant, Jackie Calarco, has not taken money out for 

      this yet so if the Board increases this now, Mrs. Calarco will be able to go out to 

      Bond the final amount.  Councilman Woolsey said if we are going to go out and get 

      more money then why are we taking these items out.  Let’s get the job done.  Mr. 

      Osborne said you are looking at an additional $200,000.00.  Supervisor Booth said he 

      doesn’t want to have to spend another $200,000.00.  These items can be contracted 

      out.  Councilman Woolsey said yes the guide rails and Supervisor Booth said the road 

      has been done already.  First thing we need to do is have Mark Taylor, Attorney for 
      the Town, find the safest way to get this work done.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the 

      Town, Councilman Woolsey and Mr. Osborne will sit down and talk about financing 
      options.       
10.   Planning Board:  Armistead Mechanical Landscape Bond

      This is request from Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town of 

      Newburgh Planning Board, to approve the cost estimate of landscaping for Armistead 

      Mechanical, in the amount of $28,394.00 with an inspection fee of $2,000.00.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the cost estimate of 

      landscaping for Armistead Mechanical in the amount of $28,394.00 with an 

      inspection fee of $2,000.00, seconded by Councilman Benedict.     

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – nay; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 nay.
11.   Executive Session:  Proposed Acquisition of Property 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to go into Executive Session at 9:46 

      P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.   
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to end Executive Session at 9:56 

      P.M., seconded by Councilman Manley. 

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh, announced that action was taken 
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       and he would provide it in writing to the Town Clerk’s Office at a future time.  

Adjournment

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to adjourn the Audit Meeting / Work 

      Session Meeting of September 28, 2005 at 9:57 P.M., seconded by Councilman 

      Manley.  
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

___________________________     by     ________________________________
Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
